
Nelson Riddle was born on the 1st of June 
1921 in New Jersey.  He began his career 
as a saxophonist in various famous 
American bands, amongst others with Tommy 
Dorsey, Bob Crosby, etc.  It was in these 
bands that he first tried his hand at 
arranging.  In the early fifties he moved 
to Hollywood for good.  Here his brilliant 
career as one of the most highly-paid 
arrangers in the USA began - through a 
strange coincidence.  Les Baxter, one of 
the “big” bandleaders, asked Nelson Riddle 
to write an arrangement for a recording by 
Nat “King” Cole, as he himself had so many 
other commitments that he hadn’t the time 
to do this one arrangement.  On the day of 
the recording young Nelson sat timidly in 
the corner of the studio, while Les Baxter 
and Nat “King” Cole played over “his” 
arrangement.  Out of discretion Nelson 
Riddle’s name hadn’t been on the 
arrangement.  However, Nat “King” Cole 
noticed that Les Baxter kept on going over 
to the young man in the corner of the 
studio and discussing musical details with 
him.  The recording was a success, and 
afterwards Les Baxter introduced Nelson 
Riddle to Nat “King” Cole in the sound 
control room and confessed that Nelson had 
stood in for him.  Nat “King” Cole was 
impressed not only by the arrangement but 
also by the shy young man, and so the 
partnership between Nat “King” Cole and 
Nelson Riddle began, in the course of 
which Nat “King” Cole eventually became 
the superstar of the record business.  



Until Nat “King” Cole’s death in 1958 the 
chain of joint hits never broke off.  
Incidentally, this first arrangement was 
“Mona Lisa”, Nat “King” Cole’s greatest 
record hit.  In the early fifties, after 
countless professional and personal 
setbacks, Frank Sinatra signed a record 
contract with Capitol Records the company 
which Nelson Riddle now exclusively worked 
for - the partnership of Frank 
Sinatra/Nelson Riddle seemed preordained.  
This made recordings of a quality 
previously unheard of in the pop business 
(helped to no small extent by the newly-
developed stereo sound).  Frank Sinatra 
remained faithful to his musical director 
until the end of his career on the 13th of 
June, 1971.  That was the day on which 
Frank Sinatra took leave of his audience 
“forever” in a gala concert in Hollywood.  
This musical direction of this memorable 
concert was in the hands of Nelson Riddle.

The stars with whom Nelson Riddle has 
worked since his arrangement of “Mona 
Lisa” are too numerous for all of them to 
be mentioned here.  The most important 
names:  Peggy Lee, Ella Fitzgerald, Judy 
Garland, Eddie Fisher, Johnny Mathis, Bing 
Crosby.  Nelson Riddle is not only a 
conductor and arranger, he has also 
composed the music for numerous Hollywood 
films and TV shows, such as “The 
Untouchables”, “Route 66”, etc.  How did 
the direct contract between the German 
record company MPS and Nelson Riddle come 



about?  For years Nelson Riddle has had 
business contacts with Claus Ogerman, who 
regards Munich as his home and who has 
been living for the last 16 years in New 
York.  Claus Ogerman works very 
successfully in the same field as Nelson 
Riddle in New York, and has also built up 
a flourishing music publishing company.  
In January 1971 Claus Ogerman and Nelson 
Riddle met in Las Vegas (Claus Ogerman had 
a five-week engagement there as band 
leader and arranger for the “Barbra 
Streisand Show” in the International 
Hotel).  By chance Claus Ogerman happened 
to tell Nelson Riddle about MPS Records 
(Claus Ogerman had already done recordings 
for MPS with Oscar Peterson), and about 
the musical direction followed by MPS.  
Nelson Riddle became curious and indicated 
that he might be interested in doing 
recordings for MPS.  From Las Vegas Claus 
Ogerman got in touch with Villingen and 
Hans Georg Brunner-Schwer, the MPS boss, 
was very taken by the idea of recording 
Nelson Riddle (even if it was expensive).  
The result was two LPs (“Changing Colors” 
and “Communication”), recorded in August 
and September 1971.

[Translated from the original German by 
Sarah Palmer]


